
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 30 MARCH 2006 


COS.40/06
REFERENCE FROM THE EXECUTIVE – CLEAN NEIGHBOURHOODS AND ENVIRONMENT ACT 2005

The Executive on 20 March 2006 (EX.056/06) had considered a report by the Director of Community Services (CS.09/06) on the Key Issues for the practical  implementation of the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act 2005.  The Executive had referred the report to this Committee and to the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee for comments prior to a further report being submitted back to the Executive incorporating these comments.  

The Director of Community Services presented report CS.09/06 commenting that the implementation of the Act would involve the following key areas:

· public awareness/education;

· enforcement;

· partnership approach;

· service improvements.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) In response to a Member’s question about the speed of progress on the implementation of the Act, the Director of Community Services advised that different aspects of the Act came into force at different times and that the Act reinforces some existing legislation.  The Council wanted to approach the public awareness/education aspect through a structured communication strategy in order to involve the community by raising public awareness of issues and emphasising the benefits of monitoring the quality of the local environment.  The designation of resources to support the implementation of the Act may have been delayed slightly but this did not affect the rigour with which the Council would approach enforcement.

(b) A Member queried whether other Authorities across Cumbria would be as rigorous as Carlisle in enforcement and particularly in relation to the issue of Fixed Penalty Notices where it had been agreed that there should be a consistent level fixed across Cumbria.


The Director of Community Services advised that the Government had defined Fixed Penalty Notice levels and that a Countywide group had resolved to use the same level of Fixed Penalty Notices.  However, to his knowledge no other Authority in Cumbria had allocated additional resources towards the implementation or enforcement of this Act.


The Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder commented on the good work which the Council had been undertaking over a number of years in relation to the enforcement action against fly tipping and dog fouling.  He commented that this rigorous approach would be transferred to the other areas which would be covered by this Act.

(c) There would need to be a balance between the public awareness/education aspect and the enforcement aspect.  A Member queried how this would be achieved within the context of limited resources.  


The Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder responded that judgements would have to be made about where resources should be used most effectively.  The Director of Community Services added that he would be submitting a report to the Executive on 24 April 2006 with suggestions of where the budget of £150,000 should be allocated.  He advised that best practice in other Authorities had been examined and that decisions on allocation of resources between public awareness/education and enforcement would be reviewed with changes being made in the future if necessary.

(d) A Member queried what the national body, Environmental Campaign (ENCAMS) were doing in relation to this Act and also suggested that there should be lobbying of companies producing products in packaging to ensure that packaging is minimised and biodegradable. 


The Director of Community Services responded that the Cumbria Strategic Partnership was addressing this issue generally.  He emphasised that if the amount the Council spent on picking up litter could be reduced then this could be reinvested on publicity to stop the litter being dropped in the first place.

(e) A Member suggested that an increase in the number of litter bins would help the situation and also that the Council employees cutting grass should be encouraged to pick up litter.  The Director of Community Services advised that an additional £10,000 had been allocated for bins and this may be increased with part of the £150,000 allocation overall.

(f) Members referred to the Partnership approach outlined in the report and emphasised the need for positive partnerships with the Police, Housing Associations and the County Council.  Members often experienced difficulties when trying to get different Agencies to accept responsibility for and clean up specific areas of land.


The Director of Community Services advised that a Partnership approach was key to the successful implementation of the Act.  Good Partnership relationships had been built with Cumbria Constabulary, who had expressed a commitment to work with the Council’s Area Teams to address problems in specific neighbourhoods though Neighbourhood Action Plans.  


The Director advised that it was his intention to involve the Police and the Housing Associations in the future Ward visits where potential problem areas could be identified and solutions discussed and addressed.  


The Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder added that this Partnership approach was key and that if individual Members were encountering problems with different organisations not taking responsibility for specific areas of land then this should be brought to the attention of the Director of Community Services.

(g)
The positive consultation work which had been undertaken with schools and young people in relation to Carlisle Renaissance was acknowledged and it was suggested that this could be built on and developed to maintain a dialogue with young people in relation to this area of work.

(h)
In response to a Member’s question about progress with the Car Clear Scheme, the Director of Community Services advised that it would be appropriate to review the Pilot Scheme at the next meeting of the Committee in June 2006.

(i)
The Committee had held a joint workshop with the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee in December 2005 on the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act.  It was suggested that the Director of Community Services should provide feedback on how the views communicated at that workshop had been taken forward or if they had not been acted on, the reasons for that decision.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the Committee welcomes progress with the implementation of the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act.

(2)
The Committee looks forward to further reports providing an update on progress with the implementation of the Act and Pilot Schemes and in particular the partnership approach and joint working arrangements.

(3)
That the Director of Community Services submit a report on the Pilot Car Clear Scheme to the next meeting of the Committee in June 2006.







